
December 10, 2007 
 
<<Antelope Creek Water User>> 
<<Address>> 
<<City, State, Zip>> 
 
RE: Control and Measurement of Diversions 
 
Dear Water User: 
 

On November 16, 2004, the Idaho Department of Water Resources (IDWR) issued the 
enclosed order requiring installation of measuring devices and headgates for all diversions of 
water from Antelope Creek and tributaries.  This letter is sent to holders of water rights affected 
by that order as a reminder that all diversions from Antelope Creek and tributaries to Antelope 
Creek must be equipped with a lockable controlling works and a functioning measuring device. 
All holders of water rights from Antelope Creek and tributaries are asked to contact the 
watermaster to ensure each of the user’s diversions are either in compliance, or are brought into 
compliance. 
 

The 2004 order was issued in response to numerous complaints to IDWR from water 
users describing a lack of administration by the watermaster. Adequate measuring and lockable 
control works are essential for proper administration by the watermaster. Although the order 
required installation of controlling works and measuring devices by June 1, 2005, several 
diversions from the creek and tributaries currently are not equipped with suitable controlling 
works and/or measuring devices.  
 

The number of diversions currently without adequate controlling works and measuring 
devices limits the watermaster’s ability to effectively deliver water and respond quickly to 
changes in the water supply. This was demonstrated in May of this year when the watermaster 
petitioned IDWR to issue a futile call determination for the delivery of senior Big Lost River 
water rights through the regulation of junior Antelope Creek users. The futile call determination 
was difficult and time consuming, as it was uncertain whether the delivery of water rights on 
Antelope Creek was held to the same priority date as the river since many of the diversions were 
unmeasured and uncontrolled. If adequate measurement and control were in place, it is possible 
that the futile call determination could have been made as much as a week earlier.  
 

Please note that the watermaster is authorized to refuse delivery to any diversion that fails 
to comply with the order.  Also, pursuant to Section 42-701, Idaho Code, users who neglect to 
comply with any provision of Department orders requiring installation of measuring devices and 
lockable controlling works may be subject to the administrative enforcement actions provided by 
Section 42-1701B, Idaho Code.  Enforcement actions may include the issuance of Notices of 
Violation and Cease and Desist Orders, as well as possible civil penalties.  
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The Department asks that you contact the Water District 34 Watermaster, Mr. Bob 

Shaffer and review each of your diversions with respect to compliance with the measurement and 
control order. However, if you require additional assistance or have questions about bringing 
your diversions into compliance, please feel free to contact me at (208) 287-4956.  
 
 
Respectfully, 
 
 
 
Nick Miller, PE 
Water Distribution Section 
 
 
c:    IDWR Eastern Region 
       Bob Shaffer, Water District 34 Watermaster 
 
 
Attachments: November 16, 2004 Order Requiring Measuring Devices and Controlling Works 

                    
B:\Correspondence\2007\121007_AntelopeCK_HGMD.doc 












	RE: Control and Measurement of Diversions
	c:    IDWR Eastern Region

